
Board of Finance Special Meeting Agenda 
July 8, 2021 at 6:00 pm (via remote conference) 
Please click the link below to join the webinar: 

https://us02web.zoom.us/j/82283276743?pwd=c3oybzUvQUdXeVBRSk5xK25KVDFQdz09  
Webinar ID: 822 8327 6743 

Passcode: 634188 
Dial by phone: 646 558 8656 

(note – public comments allowed) 
 

1. Discussion regarding the Board of Education’s financial update.  Phil Cross, Director of Finance 
and Operations. 

2. Discussion/decision regarding the Tax Collector’s proposed suspense list.  Cathy Neblett, Tax 
Collector. 

3. Discussion regarding the results of the recent tax lien sale.  Cathy Neblett, Tax Collector 
4. Discussion regarding an update on the Town’s general fund investment portfolio.  Rick Darling, 

Finance Director/Treasurer. 
5. Discussion/decision regarding the Town’s financial update, and proposed transfers to special 

funds.  Jonathan Luiz, Town Administrator, Rick Darling, Finance Director. 
6. Discussion/decision on a request for a supplemental appropriation from the Facilities 

Optimization Committee (FOC) in the amount of $95,000 for the purpose of completing an FOC 
project.  Members of the FOC. 

7. Discussion/decision on a request for a supplemental appropriation from the Police Commission 
in the amount of $259,703 for the purchase of body cameras.  Members of the Police 
Department and Police Commission. 

8. Discussion/decision on a request for a supplemental appropriation in the amount of $10,000 for 
a part-time Document Coordinator.  Jonathan Luiz, Town Administrator. 

9. Approval of minutes from the May 6th special meeting. 
10. Adjourn. 

https://us02web.zoom.us/j/82283276743?pwd=c3oybzUvQUdXeVBRSk5xK25KVDFQdz09


























































Facilities Optimization Committee RFQ/RFP Process 
 

The Purpose of the FOC 

The Facilities Optimization Committee (FOC) was formed in January 2020 to determine if it is 
possible to modify the footprint of the school and Town facilities to optimize lifetime costs (capital, 
facilities, operating expenses, other Board of Education (BOE) staffing and expenses), improve 
the learning environment, create appropriate synergies for Town and school staff, and ensure 
consistency with the Town’s Plan of Conservation and Development Plan (POCD). Because any 
changes recommended by the FOC would affect the schools, it will be critical that the BOE 
ultimately agree with the FOC’s conclusions and recommendations.  

FOC’s Initial Analysis 

The FOC first undertook a review of the most recent studies of the existing facilities completed by 
Silver Petrucelli, which detailed the state of several buildings, proposed renovations to the Middle 
School, and analyzed potential school consolidation options.  The FOC also reviewed the most 
recent Milone & MacBroom school enrollment projections. Next, the FOC set out to determine 
what, if any, changes to the use of existing Town facilities, including Jarvis, the Annex, and the 
school buildings, it might be beneficial to consider. It did so in light of the POCD, which envisioned 
an expanded Town Center and recommended changes that would affect existing Town facilities. 
The FOC also met with representatives of Silver Petrucelli and Milone & MacBroom to discuss 
their respective studies. 

The FOC initially determined that   

● The Annex building, originally installed as a temporary space for Kindergarten, is nearing 
the end of its useful life (and in reality is probably already past the end of its planned useful 
life).   This facility will likely require substantial repairs or replacement. 

● The Jarvis building is an antique house, is not truly fit for its current purpose, and may not 
be the highest and best use of that site. 

● Hurlbutt Elementary School and the Middle School buildings are old, and other than 
upgrades to the library and minor classroom changes, the interior of the Middle School 
has not been renovated since its construction in the 1960’s, and it is inefficient. 

● The High School and Intermediate School were both assessed as meeting the needs for 
the current configurations. 

● The Silver Petrucelli reports, which are several years old and do not assess all the Town 
facilities, needed to be reexamined in light of evolving Town circumstances, the POCD 
recommendations, and changing school demographics. 

The pros and cons of various scenarios were discussed by the FOC. These scenarios included 
retaining the existing educational footprint or consolidating into three (3) school buildings and 
making one surplus. The FOC felt that the range of program requirements for the Town, 
particularly in the school population, was somewhat uncertain due to Covid, so the FOC slowed 
its process down in order that the 2020/21 and 2021/22 school population data could be included 



in the analysis.  Representatives of the FOC have conferred with the appropriate BOE committee 
to coordinate the FOC’s approach with their perceived needs. 

The FOC felt preliminarily that consolidation of students in Grades preK-8 into WIS and the Middle 
School was worth exploring further. This approach would free up Hurlbutt for other purposes, 
including an expanded senior center, a replacement for the aging Annex, an alternative to Jarvis 
for housing Parks and Recreation, and potential other Town uses.  This could, among other things, 
reduce capital costs, create synergies with an expanded Town Center, and help meet the security 
needs of the schools. Additionally, it could create better alignment with the POCD, creating 
opportunities for further tax base development for the Town.  This approach would most probably 
require modifications to the Middle School and WIS buildings, which can be broken into 
mandatory items and discretionary items to allow the Town to optimize its investment choices.   

The RFQ and RFP Process 

To approve such a scenario, the FOC believes that the Town needs more in-depth analysis of 
such scenario’s physical, financial and educational consequences, and a comparison of such 
scenario to a baseline scenario outlining a 10-20 year continuation of the status quo in which all 
facilities are brought to and maintained in good repair.  This includes a more detailed program 
verification for each of the departments, capital cost forecasts, comparative repair and 
maintenance forecasts, and operating cost impact estimates. This level of detail is beyond the 
scope and skills of the FOC, and so the FOC issued a Request for Qualifications (RFQ) in October 
2020 followed by a Request for Proposals (RFP) in March of 2021. 

The FOC received eight (8) responses to the RFQ, and the FOC interviewed several of the 
respondents: BL Companies, Colliers, DRA Architects, KG&D Architects and Tecton Architects. 
These interviews informed the FOC further on the consultant scope of work that was needed and 
we were able to refine the scope of work and then issue an RFP.  

The Town received eight (8) proposals in response to the RFP. The cost estimates provided by 
the candidates are summarized below: 

 

 

Name RFQ 
Base 
cost 

Add Alt 
cost Total 

     
Antinozzi Architects N $74,300  $24,000  $98,300 
Tecton Architects Y $89,340  $9,500  $98,840*  
MGT Consulting Y $93,682  $16,353  $110,035  
KG&D Y $167,250  $82,750  $250,000 
Geddis Architects N $84,000  $41,000  $125,000  
O'Riordan Migani Architects N $68,400   $68,400  
DRA Y $49,800   $49,800  
BL Companies Y   $235,000  

 

  



Note: Add Alt costs include a review of the bus garage, Town Hall, Central 
Office and Annex. Some consultants included a review of potential 
renovations to the Middle School and to the High School in the base cost, 
some included it in the add alt cost. 

  

*Refined costs are below   

Choosing the Consultant 

The FOC focused on several characteristics in order to narrow down the number of its potential 
candidates. They included: cost of services, perceived capabilities, relevant experience, 
availability, emphasis on community communication and involvement, creativity of approach and 
thoroughness of their response to the RFP. 

Based upon the foregoing factors and the quality and completeness of the submittals, the FOC 
decided to eliminate four (4) firms and to interview four (4) firms. The process for narrowing down 
the firms to be interviewed is described below.  

First, although they were the two lowest bidders, DRA and O’Riordan Migani Architects were 
eliminated. DRA came in with the lowest bid. However, that bid was not sufficiently 
comprehensive, including failing to incorporate consultant work, which could add as much as 
$10,000-$15,000 to their base price and pricing for certain projects as add alternatives, which the 
RFP specifically requested. Also, given that DRA had been interviewed during the RFQ process, 
the FOC felt that they should have demonstrated a better understanding of the scope of work.  
O'Riordan Migani Architects came in with the second to lowest bid. Their proposal referenced a 
different town, did not mention any of the specifics related to the RFP, did not break down the 
costs as requested and did not present a team that seemed the best suited for the scope of work. 
Therefore, the FOC felt that their proposal did not demonstrate an understanding of the project. 
BL Companies was eliminated due to their high bid, failure to break out add alternative costs and 
failure to produce a better proposal given that they had been interviewed during the RFQ phase. 
MGT Consulting was eliminated because they are located in Tampa, FL and did not demonstrate 
sufficient local expertise.  

The FOC did choose Antinozzi Associates, Tecton Architects, KG&D Architects, and Geddis 
Architects for further interviews. KG&D and Geddis were ultimately eliminated as their proposals 
were substantially more expensive than those of Antinozzi and Tecton, and the FOC felt that 
Antinozzi and Tecton could meet the FOC’s needs, their proposals were very comparable and 
their total cost estimates were very close.    

The Town conducted reference checks for Tecton and Antinozzi and ultimately, the FOC voted in 
favor of Tecton to engage the next level of detail and prepare a decision analysis on which the 
Town can rely. In the FOC’s judgment, Tecton had a strong understanding of the scope of work, 
proposed meetings with the public and relevant Boards early in the process and their proposal 
was cost competitive (in the final pricing it was the lowest of the four interviewed firms). After 
refining the costs with Tecton, the final proposed cost breakdown is a base cost of $76,200, add 
alternatives totaling $9,500 [helpful to distinguish what this covers from what the $6480 covers] 



and a study of Town administration alternatives at a cost of $6,480. The total for all components 
is $92,180.  

Consultant Deliverables 

Tecton has agreed to supply the deliverables specified by the RFP, in Section 3(B), which 
include (1) for comparison purposes, a 10-20 year baseline scenario in which all current 
facilities (including the four schools) are kept in good repair; (ii) determining gross area 
requirements to meet the programmatic needs of our schools (excluding Weston High 
School); (iii) studying alternative layouts and building modifications necessary to move to 
a three-school model that will meet such programmatic needs, and the pros and cons of 
each approach, as well as the cost of any FOC-favored alternative; (iv) identifying short-
term swing space options to avoid undue disruption during any construction; (v) creating 
a timeline for accomplishing any changes; (vi) investigating funding sources for any 
recommended modifications; (vii) managing an effective public participation process; and 
(viii) providing a master plan of building projects and costs.  

We note that without funding for this proposal, the Town truly cannot proceed with any material 
changes to the current program of occupancy. The scope of work needed to make an informed 
decision is beyond the committee’s or the District’s capability.  Incremental people moves or 
changes can be done, but nothing material to the school buildings or other occupied buildings can 
be completed without putting together the detailed program and cost impacts that this process 
will entail to the Town.  The BOE would not be able to approve a transition to a three-school 
campus until this analysis is completed. If Hurlbutt remains occupied as a school, the Town and 
BOE cannot consider utilizing that existing space for staff or an alternative use. With the Annex 
at the end of its useful life, the Town will have to consider building an addition onto Town Hall, 
leading to an unnecessary increase in space, rather than a reduction of our footprint and an 
optimization of our facilities. 

The FOC respectfully requests that you approve the funding for this proposal to engage Tecton 
Architects. 












































































